



Stottesdon and Sidbury Parish Council
Parish Council meeting held on Monday 21st October 2013 at 7.30pm in Chorley Village Hall.

Present: Cllrs R Abbiss (Chairman), M Evans, A Millington, H Barrett and Unitary Cllr M Shineton.

Public: 2

Clerk: Mrs F Morris

0)
Public participation:

Chairman welcomed 2 parishioners to the meeting and invited them to speak.

Matt Home confirmed that he had been in contact with Mr Watkins regarding his piece of land at the rear of Glebe Drive who confirmed that he is keen to meet and work with the community to find a way forward to provide a play area for the children but the issues with the Church need addressing.

Mr Watkins is happy to come along and meet once the working group have met and discussed what is required. It was suggested that a meeting is arranged between the PC, Church and School Governors with the Clerk taking minutes as soon as possible and the group then discuss what they would like/legal agreements/responsibility for inspections etc then report back to the PC and then invite Mr Watkins to come and discuss the options.
The Church should be asked to look into the issues involved and to all try to find a way forward.

It appears that we are looking for a community play area (field for children to kick a ball around etc) but a sports field will need capital investment/grants etc. This all needs discussing by those involved.

Amie Williams resident at Glebe Drive had no objection to the field being used for this purpose but would ask that children are not there playing after 9pm. The gate also needs looking at as the catch bangs when it is opened and closed which is annoying.

Amie Williams came to express her concern regarding the parking in Glebe Drive and pointed out that she is well aware that the new parking bays are not for permanent residents parking but there is a shortage of spaces in the drive. She also commented on the dangerous parking which took place on the evening of the school/church fete and vehicles parking on the grassed area in Glebe Drive churning up the grass where the children do play.
It was confirmed that a field was available for parking in Pound Lane but this was only used by approximately 3 cars the rest parked all round the School/Glebe Drive causing problems for other motorists and pedestrians. 

Clerk confirmed that the ‘unofficial road closure’ to hold the mile race was illegal and SC confirmed that all that is required is an application in advance to close the road and they will provide signs. Clerk also has yellow hi-viz jackets which could be used. It was agreed to bring this up at the working party for the school field as representatives from the School and Church will be there.

Chairman thanked both parishioners for attending the meeting.

Meeting opened at 7.50pm.

1)
Apologies for absence:
Cllrs S Steed (unavailable), D Young (other commitment), B Hamilton-Russell (poorly), 
T Casswell (family commitment). RESOLVED to accept these apologies.

2)
Declaration of Interests:
The Localism Act 2011, Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.  
Members are reminded that they are required to leave the room during the discussion and voting on matters in which they have a disclosable pecuniary interest, whether or not the interest is entered in the register of member’s interests maintained by the Monitoring Officer.

None declared.
3)
To confirm minutes of the meeting held on 16th September 2013: 

It was RESOLVED that the minutes be accepted as a trued record and Chairman signed these.

4)
Matters Arising from the minutes:
(a)  Progress report:

Bus shelter, Glebe Drive repair:

I have once again chased this work.

Speed counter at Chorley:

This has been in place for 2 weeks – depending on the results etc. a decision will be made whether a 30mph speed restriction will be implemented. This was in fact removed today.

Road damage:

Just after our last meeting road damage was reported at Loughton. It appears that the road has been accidently ‘ploughed up’ and the road had to be closed on the night as it was quite dangerous. SC responded very quickly and thanks to Brian for going and having a look at the damage for me. The road had to be cleared of the lumps of tarmac and temporary repairs carried out to make it safe. That problem with numerous phone calls took about 3 hours out of my evening and then continued next morning.

Road complaints – Sidbury:

Complaints received again regarding the state of the road between Upper and Lower House, Sidbury. SC confirmed that they could put up ‘temporary road surface’ or similar sign or close the road. The preferred option to the resident was the sign which was done straight away. The parishioner also commented on the road repair at Brooksmeeting where the tree has slipped away. SC have put further barriers round this and are waiting for confirmation of the repair scheme – gabions will be installed and they hope to carry this work out at the same time as the damage along the Duddlewick straight where the road edge is slipping.

Insurance training seminar:

Both Chairman and Clerk attended this training session at Shirehall which was by Came and Co our PC Insurers. This was 3 days after our last PC meeting and the exercise they set was about a recreation ground/play area – this was a real ‘eye opener’ and made me think about our risk assessment/asset register. The need for a risk assessment on play areas by qualified people I think is a must when we heard about the costs of claims. If the PC keeps full written details of any assets/risk assessments then Came and Co will stand up and fight any case in Court for us but it is vital that information is recorded. We need to look at our documents closely. Came and Company is happy to attend a PC meeting to explain their policy further.

(b) School field update/letter from Headteacher:
The school field update had been given in ‘parishioner’s time’. Clerk read out the letter received from the Headteacher and Chair of Governors expressing concern that the positive outcome from the last PC meeting had not been reported in the Autumn newsletter and quoted the following points:
[image: image1.emf]
Clerk pointed out that the deadline for the newsletter was the 15th September (day before the meeting) and all Councillors had seen sent a copy via email – Clerk also had a copy at the meeting. The information in the newsletter was facts at the deadline date. Clerk pointed out that she had not printed these ready for the meeting to hand out as she wanted to put in the name of the new chairman.  After discussions it was RESOLVED that the Clerk writes back to both the Headteacher and Chair of Governors with this information.
Chairman suggested that a substitute should also be nominated for the working party regarding the field to stand in if either of the other 2 Councillors could not attend. Cllr will arrange a meeting as soon as Cllr Steed is back from holiday and this will be held at Willowdene. RESOLVED that Cllr Evans be the substitute.

(c) Speed counter at Chorley:
Dealt with earlier.

d) Any other matters arising:
Nothing further raised.

5)
Planning applications: 

A) Reference:  13/03652/FUL (validated: 17/09/2013)

Address:  Country Park, Rays Farm, Billingsley, Highley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PF

Proposal:  Extension to and alteration of existing pole barn to provide additional toilet & reception facilities and demonstration area

Applicant: Mrs J Nicholls (Rays Farm, Billingsley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PF)

Cllrs Abbiss and Hamilton-Russell had visited the site.

Cllr Abbiss pointed out that it was felt a good idea that the entrance to the farm will be straight off the car park and not via the narrow road. 1000’s of children visit this tourist attraction each year and it was RESOLVED that the plans be fully supported pointing out the tourist/education/road safety points mentioned.

B) Reference:  13/03999/FUL (validated: 04/10/2013)

Address:  Desert Woods, Billingsley, Highley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire

Proposal:  Construction of new road - 20 year woodland management plan in place, approved in Nov 2012.

Applicant: Mr Tom Cook (Sunnyville, Chorley, Whipple Trees, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PP)
Cllrs Abbiss and Hamilton-Russell had visited this site. Cllr Abbiss pointed out that at the entrance nearest to the Brickyard there is a ‘pool’ on the applicants land and there is a drain which starts there and runs underneath the road taking water down into the brook. It is intended to use this drain to pipe away excess water. After discussions it was RESOLVED to support the application in principle with the following comments;

1. Councillors will be looking to Highways to ensure that both accesses comply with all Health and Safety requirements, they are wide enough and vision is acceptable particularly as you approach this from the B4363 as this is on a narrow country road. Water should not be allowed to enter the Highway in order to prevent dangerous icy conditions in winter. 

2. The Environment Agency should monitor this with regards to any flooding and the nearby water course.

3. This is a SSSI site and should be monitored. 

4. Councillors would be grateful if the Planning Officers could carefully monitor this entire site.
c) Any other plans received after issue of the agenda:
Reference:  13/04106/FUL (validated: 10/10/2013)

Address:  Cherry Orchard Cottage, Chorley, Bridgnorth, WV16 6PP

Proposal:  Erection of single storey rear extension

Applicant: Mr Brian Pope

It was RESOLVED to support this small extension.
d) Planning permissions/refusals:

Reference:  13/03269/FUL (validated: 22/08/2013)

Address:  Lower Chorley Farm, Chorley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PP

Proposal:  Erection of a building for use as workshop and oak frame assembly area

Decision:  Grant Permission

e) Any other permissions/refusals received after issue of the agenda:
Reference:  13/03265/FUL (validated: 20/08/2013)

Address:  The Crest, Chorley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PP

Proposal:  Erection of part two storey and part single storey extension to rear elevation

Decision:  Grant Permission

6)
SALC report:
Chairman reported the following:

· SALC AGM on 2nd November and confirmed the speakers.

· Executive proposing at the AGM that the admin charge will be increased across the board from £50 to £60 with no other rises.

· Bookings required for AGM a.s.a.p.

· Area meeting to be arranged for the New Year.

Clerk asked if the Chairman could at the AGM convey thanks to Karen and Di for all their help and support.

7)
Unitary Councillor’s report:
Unitary Cllr Shineton reported on the following:
· Reorganisation of the Planning Committee structure is being considered in the light of loss of staff through voluntary redundancy and the Task and finish Group hope to report to full Council in November.
· LJC Thursday 24th October at Kinlet Village Hall 7pm.

· CIL payments discussed briefly.

· Health AGM – hoping to extend services at Ludlow and Bridgnorth where consultants will come down rather than patients having to travel.

· A & E proposals briefly explained.

8)
Financial matters:

a) Outstanding payments: Clerks fees - £xxx

HMRC PAYE - £131.63

SALC Account - £24 (Good Councillors Guide), £80 Fundamentals for Cllrs training, £40 Insurance training totals £144. £49.99 - Local Councils Explained Book (invoice not yet received from SALC), Viking Account - £94.86, Information Commissioner’s renewal £35, Mazars Audit fee £120.
As Unitary Cllr Shineton was still a signatory on the account and due to lack of Cllrs present to sign the cheques it was RESOLVED that Cllr Shineton signs these cheques and members were instructed to do so. It was also agreed that Cllr Evans is added as a signatory.

b) Income since last meeting – 39p interest
c) Bank statement:
Clerk provided each Cllr with a copy and it was RESOLVED that the Chairman initials these.

d) Audit:
Clerk confirmed that the audit had been received back with no problems raised just a comment to make sure that next year the deposit account balance is added at the beginning of the bank reconciliation. Clerk was disappointed that this comment had been made as Mazars had telephoned and asked for the reconciliation to be amended and emailed straightaway and clerk queried if this would be mentioned on the audit return and was told ‘probably not’.
e) Quarterly bank reconciliation/budget:
Clerk provided all Cllrs with a copy of the documents. It was RESOLVED that these be accepted and Chairman initialled these.

9)
Cllr Abbiss resignation letter from Stottesdon School Governors:
Clerk read out letter. The next Governors meeting is November when this will be discussed.

10)
To appoint new member to personnel committee/fix date for meeting:

As Cllr Abbiss had now taken over as Chairman it was agreed that she is replaced on the Personnel committee. It was RESOLVED that Cllr Evans takes Cllr Abbiss’ place and the next meeting will be held prior to the 25th November PC meeting at 6.30pm.

11)
Parish matters/problems:

 a) Parish problems:
Water on the road at Northwood Lane, Hawkswood Lane and outside Willowdene.

Place Plan needs updating – infrastructure/roads/drains etc.
 b) Parish Watch:
Clerk forwards emails from Police where there has been incidents at Cleobury/Neen Savage etc.

It was suggested that the Clerk forward the email regarding Halloween onto Alan Vincent at Chorley Chapel.
12)
Correspondence:  

Emails forwarded – all noted as ‘received’ unless stated otherwise.
SALC Bulletins

Rural Services Network newsletters

New Community Bus

SALC – Annual Place Plan Review 2013-14

B4555 road closure delayed – new date to be confirmed. Understood to be November.
Electoral Roll alterations

RSN – Rural Vulnerability Service –Broadband

Update from Philip Dunne MP

Shropshire Rural Hub newsletter

SC – CIL Neighbourhood Fund

SALC - AGM

Any others received after the issue of the agenda 
Came and Company newsletter – Gritting leaflet to be sent to all Cllrs and Matt Home.

Cleobury and Rural LJC meeting Thursday 24th October 7pm Kinlet Village Hall – Local Policing team available from 6.30pm.

SALC AGM 2nd November

RSN – Rural Vulnerability Service – Fuel Poverty October 2013

Emergency Planning newsletter

SC – confirmation that PC can co-opt new Cllrs following new advertisement

SALC Bulletin

13) 
To consider Disclaimer for emails:
Clerk suggested that a disclaimer is inserted on the bottom of PC emails to prevent these being passed on – RESOLVED that Clerk carries on with this.

14)
Date of next meeting:

 25th November 2013 – 7.30pm. Personnel meeting at 6.30pm.
It was RESOLVED that Due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed under item 15 the public and press shall be excluded under s1 (2) Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 as amended
15)
Update: Car parking/playing field:

Unitary Cllr Shineton confirmed that she had talked to Chris Edwards regarding the car park provision but no firm yes/no has been received from the landowner.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.30pm.

Cheques written:

Clerk’s salary - £xxx

HMRC PAYE - £131.63

Viking - £94.86

Information Commissioner - £35

SALC – Good Cllrs books £24, Training £80 (Highley), training £40 (Shrewsbury) = £144.00

Mazars (audit fee) - £120

SALC - £49.99 Local Councils explained – invoice not yet received

Signed: Chairman:





Date:

These minutes were approved at the Parish Council meeting dated 25th November 2013.
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